
 

Cape Light Compact Governing Board 

Wednesday, April 17, 2013 

Open Session Meeting Minutes 

 

The Governing Board of the Cape Light Compact met on Wednesday, April 17, 2013 in Rooms 11 & 12, 

Superior Court House, 3195 Main Street, Barnstable, MA 02630. 

 

Present were:      Absent Were: 
Joyce Flynn, Chairwoman, Yarmouth  Michael Hebert, Aquinnah 

Peter Cocolis, Treasurer, Chatham   Robert Schofield, Vice-Chair, Bourne  

Peter Cabana, Member at Large, Dukes County  Timothy Carroll, Chilmark    

Barry Worth, Secretary, Harwich   Brad Crowell, Dennis 

David Anthony, Barnstable until 4:00 pm  Fred Fenlon, Eastham 

William Doherty, Barnstable County   Edgartown - Vacant 

Deane Keuch, Brewster     Tom Mayo, Mashpee 

Ron Zweig, Falmouth     Ken Rowell, Orleans 

Richard Toole, Oak Bluffs    Sharon Lynn, Provincetown 

Bill Straw, Tisbury       Everett Horn, Sandwich      

Peter Fontecchio, Truro    Tim Twombly, W. Tisbury 

Kathy Hubby, Wellfleet    

     

Legal Counsel: Jeff Bernstein, Esq., BCK Law, LLC 

CVEC:  John Checklick, President 

 

Staff Present: 

Maggie Downey, Compact Administrator    

Margaret Song, Residential Program Manager       

Briana Kane, Sr. Residential Program Coordinator 

Matt Dudley, Residential Program Coordinator @ 2:23 pm 

Meredith Miller, C&I Program Manager  

Nicole Price, C&I Program Planner 

Vicki Marchant, C&I Program Analyst 

Nick Dowmon, C&I Intern 

Karen Loura, Administrative Assistant 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

At 2:00 pm, Chairwoman Flynn called the meeting to order.  

 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

There were no members of the public present. 

 

CONSIDERATION OF MEETING MINUTES 

B. Worth then presented the March 13, 2013 Meeting Minutes for consideration.  P. Fontecchio moved the 

Board vote to accept the minutes as presented, seconded by D. Keuch and voted unanimously in favor. 

 

TREASURER'S REPORT 

P. Cocolis reported on an email he received from the Truro Board of Selectmen inquiring about a "secret" 

transfer of funds from CLC to CVEC.  M. Downey stated this stems from an Email sent by Eric Bibler of 

Weston CT containing the subject line "Ten Things You Need to Know about a Possible Secret Transfer of 

$200,000 from CLC to CVEC" which was sent to all Boards of Selectmen and others on April 17, 2013.  She 

stated a response was drafted with advice of Counsel which was signed by Chr. Flynn addressing the 
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misinformation contained in the email. M. Downey then read the response out loud.  She also explained to the 

members that CVEC does not use the Munis Program for record keeping.  Therefore, CVEC "Munis" records 

do not exist.  CVEC is regularly audited.   

P. Cocolis then reviewed the new format to the Treasurer's Report which provides more detail.  He explained 

that the DPU approves the 3-year Energy Efficiency Plan and each year there is a budget.  CLC is the only 

Program Administrator that publicly discloses its budget monthly. 

M. Downey stated CLC will expend very close to the total energy efficiency budget by year's end adding the 

majority of spending occurs during the last quarter of the calendar year.  P. Cocolis said a significant fluctuation 

either way can be corrected during the Mid-term Modification (MTM) opportunity.  Atty. Bernstein said the 

increase requested for legal expense in next year’s budget is largely due to expenses associated with allegations 

coming from Save Our Seashore and a resident of Weston CT costing up to $8,000/month in Open Meeting 

Law Complaints and Records Requests; also there were 2 power supply matters, a multi-load and DPU 

proceedings this year.  He itemized costs for the Board in a separate document which is privileged information 

and purposely not included in the packets. .  She informed the Board that a group to group transfer can be done 

if needed.  R. Toole asked if there is any way to stop this activity and seek restitution.  This essentially is 

robbing the taxpayers.  M. Downey said according to our Attorney, the Secretary of State and the Attorney 

General have indicated CLC must reply to each OML Complaint and Records Request.  Board meeting packets 

are now being posted to the CLC website.  Although BCK is trying to minimize costs, CLC will not respond 

without review of Counsel.  

There was discussion concerning the 1
st
 amendment and the fine line in terms of defamation.  

R. Zweig noted in each and every case, the Attorney General's Decision has been that the complaint was wrong.  

He thought it would be good to get this fact into the media as well as what the cost has been to ratepayers. 

There was discussion concerning developing a boiler plate response which staff could issue as a way to save on 

legal fees.  The Attorney General has advised CLC can respond to unmerited or inaccurate requests that the 

complaint or request is frivolous.  

 

FY14 OPERATING BUDGET DISCUSSION AND POTENTIAL VOTE 

Chr. Flynn then introduced John Checklick, President, CVEC, who distributed copies of the proposed budget 

request for FY 14 and reviewed changes.  He said Phase I of the Municipal PV Projects will be started this year.  

American Capital Energy (ACE) who is under contract to construct and operate the systems, are closing on their 

funding and construction is expected to start in June.  Phase II PV Projects under contract with Broadway 

Electric will provide a revenue stream to CVEC.  He envisions CLC would provide funding assistance until the 

agency gets on its own two feet financially.  He said the Board voted to financially support CVEC through 

FY15. There was discussion concerning the timing of projects and amounts needed to fund CVEC operating 

budget.  J. Checklick discussed CVEC's plan to hire an Administrator and a technical person to replace R. 

Collins.  There was discussion as to the physical location of CVEC staff.  .  CVEC and  Barnstable County have 

a separate Administrative Services Agreement.  P. Cabana informed the Board that CVEC is in the final stages 

of adopting a long range strategic plan which highlights areas to establish increased revenue sources.  J. 

Checklick said the plan is for beyond Phase II PV and once finalized will be provided to the members.  B. 

Doherty moved to vote on the CVEC Budget.  Discussion followed.  It was noted that CLC previously voted 

not to request CVEC repay unspent funds.  D. Anthony said it is always nice to see that past funding was spent 

as intended.  He is very interested to see how the money was spent.  B. Doherty agreed to the need for 

accountability.  D. Anthony also asked if the variances between current and proposed budget could be explained 

as he would like to improve his confidence level when spending $402K.  There was discussion about the 
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amount requested for CVEC legal expenses and it is due to OML complaints and records requests, contract 

negotiations for Phase II PV and many meetings.  There was discussion concerning when and how to vote on 

the CLC budget with or without additional information on the CVEC budget.  There was some agreement it is 

best to wait for additional information from CVEC and take a vote on the entire CLC budget.  There was also 

agreement that the Board could vote on the budget as long as information from CVEC comes in by the next 

meeting and if necessary amend the budget.  R. Toole moved the Board vote to approve and pass the budget for 

FY 14 as presented, seconded by P. Cabana.  Discussion concerning the opportunity to re-visit the matter at the 

June meeting, approve portions and table portions or not take any action and review in June.  There was 

discussion concerning quorum requirements and possibility of meeting quorum requirements in June.  There 

was discussion about possibly holding a meeting in May.  B. Doherty suggested tabling the vote to the next 

meeting.  R. Toole withdrew his motion, P. Cabana withdrew his second. By agreement the matter was tabled to 

the next meeting. 

4:00-4:06 Recess 

ENERGY EFFICIENCY UPDATE 

 Residential Incentives and overview  

 M. Song, Residential Program Manager distributed a sheet entitled Home Energy Services: New 

Enhancements (Attachment A) and provided an overview of the Boiler Retirement Program and the 

incentive being offered for knob & tube combustion safety inspections. 

 She reported audit wait time is currently 2 weeks or less from intake. 

 Commercial & Industrial Programs Update 

 1/2 of LED lights have been installed at the Sagamore Bridge.  The ocean side has been completed and 

installation is being coordinated with the painting crew.  The Army Corps of engineers owns the bridge 

lights. 

 The Building Operators Certification Course will begin next week.  There are 30 people enrolled in the 

class.  Cape Light Compact is funding 100% of the cost and is hosting the course.  N. Price reported that 

the course will provide a great return in energy savings on the investment. 

 Northeastern University - Bernard M. Gordon Graduate Engineering Leadership Program N. Price 

distributed an outline entitled:  Informational Presentation on Nicole Price's Masters Challenge Project 

(Attachment B) which included links for more information.  She said the goal is to determine if 

providing these units to businesses is cost effective.  The plug load controller has an estimated BCR of 

1.4-1.5 and a joule rating of 600.  She will report back on her findings as the project develops. 

 N. Price said a facilitator education and training program is also in preliminary design.  

 

CHAIRMAN'S REPORT 

Chr. Flynn waived report. 

 

MA DPU 12-126 – UPDATE ON COMMENTS FILED 

Atty. J. Bernstein then provided a power-point presentation (Attachment C) entitled:  D.P.U. 12-126: 

Department Proceeding into Resetting of Local Distribution Companies' Reconciliation Factors dated April 17, 

2013.  He said the purpose is to shift costs away from large users and shift it to residential customers.  Within 

the Compact’s service territory this will result in lower rates for large C&I customers, most of which are federal 

government accounts.  It increases electric rates for residential and small commercial customers and decreases 

rates for C&I electric customers, in NSTAR territory the majority of these electric customers are off Cape.  It is 

a $25M revenue draw which has been labeled a jobs bill.  However, the impact is not equal in every service 
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area.  Atty. Bernstein said the DPU is likely to hold full-scale hearings and a meeting in executive session will 

be needed. 

 

B. Straw, R. Toole and P. Cabana, the Martha's Vineyard members had to leave to catch the ferry back home. 

 

At 4:52 p.m. the Board adjourned. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Karen E. Loura 

Administrative Assistant 

 

Reviewed by B. Worth, Secretary on:  May 24, 2013. 
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